April 2, 2009
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the recessed April 2, 2009  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

A recessed meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Thursday, April 2, 2009 at 5:30 p.m. in the City Hall Conference Room, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      (absent)
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter

                                             
Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                                (absent)
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:
Erin Gilley

Administrative Assistant:
Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:
Tammie McMichael                                                  

Representatives from News Media:

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle called the recessed meeting of the Eden City Council to order.  He explained that the purpose of this meeting was to vote to adopt the schedules discussed at the March 28, 2009 meeting of the Eden City Council.  He stated that he personally thought it was fair with everyone and asked if anyone would like to ask a question or had a concern.

Council Member Turner commented that the coverage that she had as a State employee did not have any supplemental dental.  She explained that she was just throwing that out as a possibility to think about as she did not know what other thing they would want to adjust.  She asked if there was a way to have dental coverage using AFLAC or putting it in a Cafeteria Plan where an employee could put money in a medical spending account, tax free.

Council Member Carter stated that he thought what the City Manager had down was pretty decent.

Mr. Corcoran pointed out that Council Member Turner was talking about the city not paying dental for anyone.  

Mr. Corcoran explained that if you did that it would be about $64,500 and the city pays $25 a month right now for every retiree and current employee.  So basically you are looking at 226 people times $25 a month times 12.  
Council Member Burnette questioned the overall cost.

Mr. Corcoran replied that the actual cost was a little more than $34 and they had talked about raising it to $33.  

Council Member Turner stated that this was just a different approach and at the same time then you would adjust something else because they would be paying for that completely.  

Mr. Corcoran mentioned that he got the report today and he had looked at it.  He wanted even more of a breakdown and so now he had it by individuals whether it was an employee, spouse or a child.  He stated that on the chart, that was what the spouses and the family plan was costing.  Also what was happening, the kids were subsidizing the plan.  He explained that there were currently 45 children on their plan and with dental they cost an average of $360 a year or $30 a month.  Yet the premium if you have a child was now going to go to $200 a month.  He pointed out that spouses were more like $577 a month and of course they were currently paying $235. He added that the men were really driving this thing.  He explained that the men over age 55 attributed for $551,000 of the actual claim of the $1.7 million.  The average woman 60 and over cost an average of $1,995.00 last year.  The average man 60 or over cost an average of $17,259.00 a year and to him that was remarkable.
Council Member Burnette stated that one thing that he did want to recommend was that the City Manager look into the dental plan next year.  He stated that if they keep the dental plan like it was there should be a difference in premiums for a spouse or for a family versus just the spouse.  If you look that premium, it was the same, so next year he recommended putting in a family premium which would be a little more than just the spouse.

Mr. Corcoran added that another telling figure was that the first ten months of the current year versus the same ten months of last year actual claims were at $1.1 million this year and last year they were at $540,000.  So this year was the exception rather than the norm so hopefully this time next year they will be down $500,000, but you never know.

Council Member Turner added that another thing if that happened, they hope to adjust it as things tend to go up rather than back down.

Council Member Burnette also added that you have to go with whatever the changes were.

Mr. Corcoran stated that of course this could be changed, but if they wanted to go with something similar to what was discussed on Saturday [March 28], they would need to make a motion to adopt a schedule of rates and that basically would do everything.  He presented to handouts to the Council and explained the first handout as follows:
Schedule of Monthly Health & Dental Premium Rates for Employees & Retirees

Effective May 1, 2009

Health Insurance – Retiree Only:



$625.00/Month
(City contributes $262.50/month or $525/month

for eligible retirees pursuant to the provisions in

Section 10-6.3 “Retiree Life and Health Insurance”

of the Eden City Code)

Dental Insurance – Retiree Only:



$33.00/Month

(City contributes $12.50/month or $25/month for 

eligible retirees pursuant to the provisions in 

Section 10-6.3 “Retiree Life and Health Insurance”

of the Eden City Code)

Children Dependent Coverage – Health Insurance:

$200.00/Month

Spouse Dependent Coverage – Health Insurance:

$315.00/Month

Family Dependent Coverage – Health Insurance:

$450.00/Month

Children Dependent Coverage – Dental Insurance:

$33.00/Month

Spouse Dependent Coverage – Dental Insurance:

$33.00/Month

Family Dependent Coverage – Dental Insurance:

$33.00/Month

He explained that once this was adopted he would send a letter out and then the first part of the week the Finance Department would follow up with the retirees that included an informational type piece on what they needed to do.  One of the things they did find out was that all of the Police Officers who currently have their deductions taken out of their separation allowance, were not doing it pre-taxed.  So it was coming out of their separation and not many of them were paying anything yet.  

He stated that the letter that he had sent them, he had modified it and actually added some additional details and near the end of the letter when he talked about the remaining difference that will be made up by the employees and citizens he actually did a whole paragraph outlining what that was.  The employees were losing their Christmas allowance, the 401K was being reduced, the special incentives money was being reduced and the Police Department was going to be reduced money unique to employees to help make up the difference and the citizens, the taxpayers were also going to allocate some money in the holding account or the Self Insurance Fund if needed.  So he had added some more detail to the letter that would go out to the retirees.

Council Members Burnette and Tuggle both stated that they thought it was fair and Council Member Myott added that it was very easy to understand.
Council Member Ellis questioned how many employees had less than 5 years services to which Mr. Corcoran replied that he could find that out and Council Member Ellis explained that he wondered because some of the employees made a little bit more than some of the ones who were not [yet] vested.  That was a lot of money for these younger employees.  

Council Member Myott asked if he thought they could do better if they worked somewhere else to which Council Member Ellis replied that he did not necessarily think that because they were not losing their job or time but some of the starting salaries were under $25,000.  He asked if it would be re-evaluated next year.
Mr. Corcoran replied yes and that was what makes sense.  They look at last year and what the actual expenditure was and what their projected cost was for next year and adjust it.  He asked who would know what their year would be like but if you looked at the last nine years, this year had been an exception.  He asked them to look at the previous years.  They have added a few people, basically the numbers were very similar, but the claims doubled in the first ten months.

Council Member Ellis commented that it was real important right now to keep their employees fit meaning that when he talked to his [department] heads he needed to express to them the importance of exercise programs within the city, the health screens and those sorts of things that may keep them out of the doctor’s office.  

Mr. Corcoran added that they had a staff meeting yesterday and he had mentioned to the department heads again about the importance of the wellness program and even the blood draws.  He stated that if a blood draw identifies some area that was high then you need to go see the doctor.  

Council Member Turner pointed out that if it was done in a doctor’s office it would have been much more costly.

Mr. Corcoran added that they have 181 employees, not including the retirees and only about 120 did the blood test.  He stated that they may need to consider making it mandatory.  It may help to identify early potential things.   
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle stated that was really a good point and if they knew that this would depend on how much they take from year to year maybe everybody would get together and try to lower their premiums.

Council Member Myott added that a lot of places were doing the non-smoking thing.

Council Member Carter commented that he knew that they did a lot of comparisons but as an [former] employee, he was proud to say that the City of Eden and the City Manager in particular, has researched this over the years and he thought it was one of the best plans out there.  
 Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle also added that to go from nothing to doing what they were doing right now, that showed that the Council has certainly supported the employees.
Mr. Corcoran explained that the screenings were an investment. They pay $28 for the blood draw and when you look at your budget under Finance & Human Resources and you see Wellness Committee, that was what that meant.  If you went to the hospital today and you did a complete blood work there was no way you would get it for $28.00.  One of the things he had said yesterday and he would share with all the employees because once this was all done, he would meet with all of the employees and go over all of this, it did no good to go get your blood drawn and then get the results informing you that you were elevated in areas and you throw it away.  Why should the city pay for it and go through the whole process if you were not going to follow up on it.  
Council Member Epps suggested that he mandate it to be done to which the City Attorney, Ms. Erin Gilley, explained that she was not sure you could require mandatory blood tests and Mr. Corcoran suggested that they may want to structure it to some type of fee.

Council Member Burnette stated that he would be in favor of this as it was a great approach.  

Council Member Ellis asked if he had any of the retirees come in.

Mr. Corcoran replied not one, but hopefully the letters will go out tomorrow and he invited them to come in.  He explained that his intent was that there was enough information in the letter that after you read it you realize you were being treated fairly.  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Myott to adopt the schedule of monthly health and dental premium rates (effective May 1).  Council Member Carter abstained from voting.  All Council Members with the exception of Council Member Carter voted in favor of this motion.  
*****

Council Member Burnette stated that he had something he wanted the Council to consider.  He explained that he had thought about what the City Manager has said as far as the amount of money, when looking at the net difference of about $3 million a year with Hanes Brands and when they think about that, $3 million was a lot of money.  He asked what that really meant to the tax payer or what would it mean to him when he got his bill, so that was the way he approached it.  He asked them to look at his sheet (info listed below) and he noted the first column, July 1, 2009.  He explained that they were looking at the basic charge for water and sewer and solid waste. He took an average and broke it down, so the average for the Orange PAYT (Pay As You Throw) was $10.72 a month so the average bill, July 1, remember this was a monthly bill, was going to be $45.35.  He explained that when they do away with the PAYT and go to the full solid waste increase, (at the last column) if you double that monthly bill, that was what people were seeing today, $90.70 for the average family.  He noted that half of that was $45.35.  With the solid waste increase and a $2.5 million budget increase portion out to water and sewer that average bill was going to be $72.61 a month.  So, July 1st that bill was $45.35 but whenever they get through implementing everything that bill would go to $72.61.
Council Member Myott stated that was per month and her bill was not even this much for two months.

Council Member Burnette agreed and stressed that was what they were facing.  That was what he wanted everyone to see.  He explained that if they go to a full $3 million, which was what they were losing from HBI leaving, that bill will be $76.44.  So, if they would look, that solid waste increase was $8.03 and the water and sewer increase was $19.23, and those increases were per month.  If you go to the $3 million it was $23.06 per month for water and sewer.    

	Avg Monthly Bill
	July 1, 2009
	W/Out PAYT & $2.5 Million
	W/Out PAYT & $3.0 Million
	Current Avg. Bimonthly

	Sewer
	
	
	
	

	Basic Charge $/month
	$4.56
	$7.26
	$7.80
	$9.12

	Consumption $/1000 gal x 5
	$12.75
	$20.30
	$21.80
	$25.50

	Water
	
	
	
	

	Basic Charge $/month
	$6.47
	$8.65
	$9.09
	$12.94

	Consumption $/1000 gal x 5
	$10.85
	$17.65
	$19.00
	$21.70

	Solid Waste
	
	
	
	

	Orange PAYT $/month
	$10.72
	$18.75
	$18.75
	$21.44

	Total Avg Monthly Bill
	$45.35
	$72.61
	$76.44
	$90.70

	Solid Waste Increase
	
	$8.03
	$8.03
	

	Water & Sewer Increase
	
	$19.23
	$23.06
	


Council Member Burnette explained that when they first look at just the solid waste, today the average bill was $45.35. (April 1, 2009).  If they continue and go and implement the solid waste increase as they had talked about, that was a $48.03 per month average on January 1, 2010 and on July 1, 2010 it would be $50.70 and on January 1, 2011 it would be $53.38.  If they look over there and say, what does that really mean, whether it was Blue, Orange or the Red, in the PAYT right now they would see that that Blue was $43.13 and the Orange was actually the $45.35 and the Red of course pays more ($47.57) but everyone would end up at the same point.  
He stated that he got to thinking and considering what the City Manager had said and were they missing an opportunity, when they go to monthly billing, and he would just throw this out there, he realized that this particular time of the year for some of them, it may not be the right time to increase rates and he certainly respected that, but he wanted to make his case on the other side as well.  
He explained that if they step that increase up rather than implementing it on January 1 of 2010, if they implement it July 1, 2009, which was theoretically when they go to the monthly billing when he saw his bill from the last time before they go to monthly billing, it will be $90.70.  If they implement it on July 1, his next monthly bill would be $48.03, for one month and every month after.  In other words they were stepping it up 6 months.  
He pointed out that he thought that was what the City Manager had brought out there initially.  There was another option to consider and that was if you take the first 2 steps of this plan rather than July 1 and a January 1, if you combine that and went to July 1, 2009 that average bill would go to $49.38 for one month.  So in other words, the average bill July 1, 2009 rather than it being $45.35 it would be $49.38.  Looking across it affects the Blue more than it does the Orange and the Orange more than it does in the Red.  The Blue bill would go from $43.13 to $49.96 and his thought was, again he certainly respected this time of year, but his thought was if they were going to take the folks from a $90 bi-monthly bill to a $45 monthly bill, to go to $49.00 or roughly $50 that would not be that drastic a change.  He stated that he knew he had covered a lot, so if they have questions he would try to answer them.  
The following information was what Council Member Burnette was talking about:

	Total Monthly Bill
	Average
	Blue
	Orange
	Red

	April 1, 2009
	$45.35
	$43.13
	$45.35
	$47.57

	Jan. 1, 2010
	$48.03
	$46.55
	$48.03
	$49.51

	July 1, 2010
	$50.70
	$49.96
	$50.70
	$51.44

	Jan. 1, 2011 (final increase)
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38

	SW Bill Option B
	Average
	
	
	

	April 1, 2009
	$45.35
	$43.13
	$45.35
	$47.57

	July 1, 2009
	$48.03
	$46.55
	$48.03
	$49.51

	Jan. 1, 2010
	$50.70
	$49.96
	$50.70
	$51.44

	July 1, 2010
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38

	SW Bill Option C
	Average
	
	
	

	April 1, 2009
	$45.35
	$43.13
	$45.35
	$47.57

	July 1, 2009
	$49.38
	$49.96
	$50.70
	$51.44

	Jan. 1, 2010
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38
	$53.38


Council Member Myott pointed out that it was going to be rough, no matter which way they did it to which Council Member Burnette agreed exactly.
Council Member Turner noted that the advantages of course were that they would have money in the account sooner.
Mr. Corcoran agreed that was correct and especially on the solid waste but even on the water and sewer.  He explained that what they would see this year on the water and sewer was basically an operational budget but not a capital budget.  They were not going to have any money to do substantial capital improvements so obviously the sooner that they replace what they were losing from Hanes Brands the sooner they would have additional money to work on the capital side.  Obviously on the solid waste side, they knew they were typically losing $700,000 or $800,000 a year and that number just continues to increase each year.
Council Member Burnette stated that it was just a way to him to address the $700,000 deficit a bit quicker and he did not think it would be felt as much, in other words if he saw his bill go up $6.00 next January, he was going to think more about it as an average person he thought, than when he got that first bill after going to monthly billing.

Council Member Turner commented that her thought on all of this was what people thought they were paying taxes for.  She explained that she thought the average person thinks they were paying taxes to cover some of this so at what point in time do you say, yes this was going up but let us reiterate what your benefits from your taxes are and she thought they need to be sure they could still show that there was a benefit to paying an Eden city tax.  She explained that she wanted them to be able to show as they do all of this, that there was still a good value for their tax dollars.

Council Member Carter stated that it depended upon what your tax rate was.  Some municipalities use the tax to subsidize solid waste.

Mr. Corcoran added that Reidsville was ten cents more than but their solid waste fee was $4.00.  So if the City of Eden raised tax rates ten cents more that would generate the $800,000.  You would have to do it either way, raise the tax rates ten cents more and leave the solid waste rates low or raise the solid waste rates and leave the tax rates low.

Council Member Burnette stated that Council Member Turner’s point was well taken in that, no matter how much you talk to people, it was still not enough.

Council Member Turner added that it went up and you are basically paying for the whole service, but what you are getting at your tax rate, being lower than anybody else in Rockingham County or within reason is “x, y, and z”.  She noted that she thought they needed to be real careful that they spell that out that people were getting a benefit. They still want to see that they were getting something.

Mr. Corcoran explained that the reality was, if you look at the total taxes they bring in from people with real estate and property, it barely covers the Police Department let alone any other department or benefit.  So honestly, and they did not want to hear this, but their taxes were paying for police coverage.  Everything else has to come from services and fees and money you get from the State.

Council Member Turner replied that she understood that and they have heard her say this before, the average citizen wants five (5) things, fire police, water, sewer and garbage.  She thought that beyond those five, people did not think a lot about the other things that were provided like recreation.

Mr. Corcoran stated that he thought that in the end, with this situation it was just a philosophical decision that they, as member of Council, have to decide.  Some places may have a higher solid waste fee so they can keep their taxes lower where conversely other places may have a higher tax so they can keep their solid waste lower.  There were advantages either way.  If your real estate taxes are higher than all the owners were paying it and the renters really were not paying any, but a lot of those owners then get to take that deduction on their taxes.  On the other hand if you wanted to spread it and make the renters pay their fair share then you go with the solid waste increase or you go with some happy medium combination of both where you say okay, we are going to raise the taxes four cents to cover half of it and then we are going to raise rates to cover the four cents.  That way the owners and the renters are both paying part.  

Council Member Turner stated that it was fine, she just wanted to be sure that they make the citizens aware of that as much they possibly can.
Mr. Corcoran stated that the other question was what would be the least objectionable.  Would they rather see a ten cents tax increase or would they rather see their solid waste bill go up $10 a month.

Council Member Burnette added that they will complain about either one, the Solid Waste Committee came back and recommended that they go with this, in addition to the fact that they know that anytime that anybody hears tax it was automatically no.

Council Member Tuggle commented that if you talk to the average citizen the first thing they think of is how high taxes were.    

Mr. Corcoran agreed and stated that in economic development when industries contact them one of the questions they want to know was what the tax rate was.  They never ask what solid waste fees were and they really did not ask what water and sewer rates were unless they were a heavy water or sewer user.

Council Member Burnette explained that he just wanted to put this out there because again, after he had looked at it he thought it would be a good time to go ahead and shift this.

Council Member Turner asked if they needed to decide on this tonight.
Mr. Corcoran replied that if they decided tonight then he could put it in the budget and the reality of the budget was, he was scheduled to deliver the budget to them on April 14 and today was April 2.  He added that he would tell them that as a result of what they have discussed and he thought he had projected these, as of right now they were still $927,000 short in the General Fund and $1.381 million short in the Water and Sewer Fund, but the Self Insurance Fund was now balanced.  So that was with everything that they have just done.  That was the short fall he was still working with.  
He explained that Council Member Burnette’s proposal or thoughts on the Solid Waste would generate $386,929 more.  So basically you could take that $927,300 and chop off $386,900 on that so that cuts you about 500.  He added that he had not made his last swipe of the budget so he hoped to go in there and cut some more and look at the revenue so in the end he may be able to get that thing down to somewhere like a Fund Balance of $400,000, and of course on the Water and Sewer Fund the whole difference there was Hanes Brands and there was no magic there it was just a matter of using Fund Balance.
Council Member Ellis asked if anyone was looking at that building now.
Mr. Corcoran replied that they have shown it to a couple of people, but again if their real estate department was doing it all they care about was selling it so they were not really concerned about whether they put a large water and sewer user in there.  That was the only down side to that.  There has not been a large water and sewer user looking at it yet that he was aware of.
Council Member Ellis mentioned Miller Brewing to which Mr. Corcoran replied that Miller was still hiring but with industries you just never know.  They appear to be going full throttle.  They have been here 30 years and hopefully they will be here 30 more. 

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle pointed out that they had sort of had the same conversation about Hanes not too long ago to which Mr. Corcoran noted that since 2001, they have all been saying it was not “if” Hanes Brand would leave it would be “when”.

Council Member Ellis asked if they had any idea what the monthly water and sewer rates were in Reidsville to which Mr. Corcoran replied that they subsidize…to which Council Member Ellis pointed out that $76.00 was a lot of money for water.
Mr. Corcoran stated that he had to remember that was for three (3) utilities.  He stated that he had explained to his department heads yesterday and also on Saturday (at the Emergency Meeting) that it will probably be $75 or $76 a month but he asked them to look at what they were paying for Direct TV, Time Warner, Duke Energy, Piedmont Natural Gas.   He asked them to remember that during the Retreat he had showed them the chart of where Eden was in the entire State of North Carolina and Virginia, and they were still one of the cheapest out of 200 or 300 communities.  He added that it would be interesting to see if they added the $3 million figure where Eden would fall in that range with those communities, but that was why he pointed it out, you do not have to make up the $3 million tomorrow, but come July 1, 2012 you will lose $2.5 million and what they did not want to do was wait until that point in time to start raising rates.  Another thing to keep in the back of their mind was that their property valuations will go up in 2011.  So they want to think about that and the timing because they did not want to do everything in 2011 either.

Consideration for W/S Increase

Jan. 1, 2010


$6.41

$7.69

Jan. 1, 2011


$6.41

$7.69

Jan. 1, 2012


$6.41

$7.68

Jan. 1, 2010


$4.81

$5.77

Jan. 1, 2011


$4.81

$5.77

Jan. 1, 2012


$4.81

$5.76

Jan. 1, 2013


$4.80

$5.76

Council Member Burnette stated that if it was approached to incrementally increase water and sewer rates over 3 or 4 years, you were looking at $6.41 per month, an increase each year, or if you spread it out over 4 years it would be $4.81 per month to get that $72.61.
Mr. Corcoran pointed out that again that was today’s figure and it did not build in any inflation…

Council Member Burnette explained that was why he thought it would be a good time and even be as drastic as Option C there to try and head all those other increases off by making this increase when they do convert to monthly billing.

Council Member Myott stated that she would feel so much better if they had some idea that they might have an industry coming in but when she looked at something like this, things were probably going to get worse before they get better.
Council Member Burnette asked if she preferred to stay with the proposal to implement it on January 2010 or going ahead with it as of July 1, 2009 which was the same time as monthly billing Option B.
Mr. Corcoran added that if they did it July 1 versus January 1 that was $193,000. 

Council Member Burnette reiterated that the plan at this point in time was January 1, 2010.

Mr. Corcoran added that was versus the current rate and it would generate right at about $100,000 more and that was in the budget right now.

Council Member Ellis commented that he thought that people in this day and time right now, within their city, with the employment the way it was, he thought they would rather see a possibility of the $48.03 of the monthly going up, because they understand that it was going to go up and if you take it up $2.65 a month, that was about what you have here and then you turn around and go up a little bit more that was $5.00 (in the Red).  He pointed out that was not so hard to swallow.  He asked if they went up last year.
Mr. Corcoran replied that they went up on Water & Sewer last year.  
Council Member Ellis asked what it would be if you really break this down.  He pointed out that you have Mrs. Myott and her husband, Mr. Epps and his wife, his own mother, their mother, really they may wash a load of clothes a week and flush a toilet three times a day…a lot of times elderly people and they have a lot of elderly people in this community…most of them got raises this year on their social security and then you turn around tell them well we are going to up your water and sewer rates.  He added that his mother had just told him that she could not afford it and he told her that it was the fact that they could afford not to as they have lost about $3 million a year and they had to do something.

Council Member Burnette explained that what you will see out of this, the biggest affect to the senior citizen was going to be felt by probably by the solid waste because they generate less waste.  They will be affected the most as they will go from that $8.50 to that full amount and what they would be affected the least by was probably the water and sewer increase.  
Mr. Corcoran added that if you look at that first column, that consumption was $12.75 and $10.85 you could probably cut both of those numbers in half, so instead of a total average monthly bill of $45.35 he would guess that Council Member Ellis’ mother’s bill was probably somewhere around $33.00.

Council Member Ellis replied that he believed she was about $56.00 every two months.

Mr. Corcoran pointed out that what he was showing here was the average household consumption and Council Member Ellis explained that he did not think they needed to wait until 2010.  He stated that if it was him, he had rather pay an even number and if he was going to say an increase, he thought that January 1, 2010 at $50.00 to add $5.00 to it and let it hold there and see what it does and if they could get someone (industry) in there.

Council Member Burnette asked if he was looking at solid waste as that was not going to have anything to do with whether they have another industry coming here

Council Member Ellis replied that he understood, but if they could go across there for maybe 6 months and see what was going on and if they have to bump it (water/sewer rates) again…

Council Member Burnette explained that he was not actually proposing anything there he was just saying that if it held, this was where it would be ultimately yes, but he thought what they need to do, whether it was solid waste and water and sewer, they need to have a plan.  They were going to implement it over this period of time and he was right, if something comes for the water and sewer then they could delay that.
Council Member Epps commented that if they started right away with the changes in monthly and go up on the bill they were going to understand that better than waiting six months down the road to which Council Member Burnette agreed. 

Mr. Corcoran explained that there were three options A, B, and C.  

Council Member Epps stated that he liked Option B and Council Member Burnette explained that the increase was still over an 18 month period but they were shifting it forward about 6 months.

Council Member Ellis commented that he liked starting it out on July 1, 2009 at $50.70 and Council Member Myott agreed.

There was some discussion among the Council about what dates Council Member Ellis meant.

Council Member Ellis explained that he was talking about flip flopping it from where it was at January 1, 2010 and take it up to July 1, 2009, and instead of $48.03 it would be $50.70.

Council Member Burnette stated that was really Option C to which Council Member Ellis added that it would be for the Orange.  He had rather see $5.00 instead of $2.65 and Council Member Burnette asked if meant that they make that happen in July of 2009.

Council Member Ellis replied yes and let it hold there instead of taking it up and then there was a possibility that you would not even have to move it again.
Mr. Corcoran clarified that Council Member Ellis liked Option C without the January 1, 2010.

Council Member Burnette pointed out that they could not do that and balance…to which Council Member Ellis replied that they did not have to move it again to July 2010.  

Mr. Corcoran explained that Council Member Ellis wanted to amend Option C to go to July 1, 2009 and then July 1, 2010.

Council Member Burnette cautioned that they would have to start some sort of action with water and sewer and he did not want to add one on top of the other.  That was his concern and if it was July that was one way to go but they still needed to definitely start looking at something in January next year.

Mr. Corcoran replied that he would probably walk in at the February Retreat next year and recommend that they raise water and sewer rates at that meeting.

Council Member Myott commented that they got payments from Hanes Brand for three years.

Mr. Corcoran replied that was correct, but he was not going to recommend they do the whole amount but they need to get started if they want to get to that 66%.  
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle commented that just to tell the truth the way things were right now this was worst time in the world that anybody could ever want to be a politician.  There was nothing you do that was good to which everyone agreed.

Council Member Ellis stated that he just thought that they should do it in July and then not do anything else for a year.
Council Member Epps pointed out that they should look at what the Governor was going through.  He thought they should go with Option C which would give them $5.00 more a month or whatever.

Council Member Burnette added that would be an increase of a little more than $5.00 for the Blue, right at $5.00 for the Orange and less than $5.00 for the Red.

Council Member Ellis stated that he did not want to go as high as $53.38.  He stated that he liked $50.70 because that was about a quarter a day or a penny an hour.  

Council Member Turner agreed that she thought that if people say a quarter a day it did not sound so bad.

Council Member Ellis explained that he had rather pay a quarter a day than turn around and say that he was looking at $2.65 extra a month from the $45.35 to $48.00 and if he did the $45.00 to $50.70 he was looking at $44.00 and some change.  He stated that he had rather do it for a year and then that way you could play with your water.  He stated that he knew from the studies that solid waste was a problem.  

Council Member Burnette pointed out that it was a deficit this year unless they can come up with that full $700,000.  
Council Member Ellis suggested that they go public and say that this was what they had to do and what their short comings were.  Council Member Burnette added that they could not stop what they were doing or they would be right back under.
The City Council had discussions amongst themselves as to which way they should go.

Mr. Corcoran explained that actually what Council Member Ellis was recommending was Option B with the exception that you move up January 2010 and you add it to the July 1, 2009.  He noted that Option B showed that you would go to $53.38 on July 1, 2010.  He added that he thought that Council Member Ellis was saying that he did not want to commit to that $53.38 today as he would rather just say, let’s go the first 2 steps and hold to see if it was needed.  

Council Member Burnette stated that they have already committed to that final rate on January of 2011.  He questioned why they would not commit to this.

Council Member Epps added that if they were going to get hit they might as well do it all at one time and get it over with.  He stated it would be better to do it while they were in the crisis they were in as people would be more understanding about it than to wait a year when things get better and then throw another [increase] on them. 

Council Member Ellis commented that he did not things were going to get a lot easier.

Council Member Burnette explained that the point he was trying to make about the solid waste was why not commit to it because they know there was no way to pay for it unless they raise taxes.

Council Member Ellis agreed that nobody wanted to raise taxes however Council Member Myott stated that back when they raised rates before she had more people say to her that they had much rather that their taxes be raised.

Council Member Epps noted that if you have a $250,000 [house] that was pretty rough but if you have a $35,000 house it was pretty simple.  Council Member Myott replied that they [$250,000] were usually the ones who can afford to pay it.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle suggested to them that whatever they implement and put in place they could always go back and adjust it.
Council Member Myott pointed out that lots of times when a new Council comes in they can change it anyway and Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle added that he would hate to think that he was out there running and they had already raised things as they had no choice, and everything you do was going to be bad.

Council Members Turner and Epps both agreed that they did not think anybody in there wanted to go up on anything.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle suggested that maybe what Council Member Burnette had a valid point that when they go to monthly billing if they do raise it somewhat and go on and put in place the first one and then wait until after the election in January and do it.

Council Member Epps stated that he would go ahead and put them both in the budget and see how things go.  Then, after the election if they had to they could back it out.  
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle replied that the only problem right now was that there was nowhere to go.
Council Member Epps commented that the only reason they were doing this was that they were trying to preserve what they have already got.  They were not trying to make a profit but trying to break even.
Mr. Corcoran stated that as far as the water and sewer goes, everyone in the community knows that Hanes Brands left and they knew that they were the largest user so he knew that they did not like it but they know deep down it was coming.  He pointed out that you could not just make up for $3 million.

Council Member Epps added that they have promised that money but look at General Motors (GM).  What if they go belly up?  Council Member Myott agreed that if that happened they may not get any of that money.

Mr. Corcoran replied that if that happened they would have to raise rates much quicker.  
Council Member Turner asked what Mayodan did when they had a major industry leave to which Mr. Corcoran replied that they raised it up 100 plus percent at the very next meeting.

Council Member Epps added that people understood that decision.  He stated that he thought there may be some radical people who would come in but most of the people will ride with it and 85% of the people will not pay attention to it.  

Council Member Turner suggested that they decide on something so that the City Manager could go on with the budget.

Council Member Burnette explained that they were only talking about solid waste.  He stated that he would be glad to, once this was decided, to come back with some options over 2 or 3 years whether annually or six months to look at something.

Council Member Turner commented that they were trying to talk about solid waste because they really have the forgiveness on the water and sewer right now as the community knows they just lost Hanes Brand.

Mr. Corcoran explained that even though your bill was water, sewer and garbage, everybody calls it a water bill and unless they read the minutes they were going to think you went up on their water bill.  They will not know you have done it on solid waste.

Council Member Burnette added that he would say that they would not even think that much if it occurs on July 1 and Council Member Turner agreed.  Council Member Burnette explained that it was not a large increase and even at a $5.00 increase you were theoretically going from a $90 bill bi-monthly to a $50 monthly.  People were not going to look at that as an increase overall.  

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked if anyone was really totally opposed to any of these.
Mr. Corcoran stated that if they went with Option C that would tell him to plug in and the Finance Department those fees and the first two phases of the rate increase would be effective July 1, 2009 and that unless they hear differently to plan on implementing Phase 3 on January 1 2010.  

Council Member Burnette commented that would take care of any immediate needs at this point.
There were several points of discussion among the Council at this time.

Council Member Myott stated that she really liked the point Council Member Ellis made.

Mr. Corcoran explained that Council Member Ellis wanted to go to July 1, 2009 and July 1, 2010.  So the thing was to zero in to see who wanted the final step January 1, 2010 and who wanted the final step July 1, 2010.  

Council Member Ellis sated that then if you turn around and you have to then on January 1, 2010 put your water in there.
Mr. Corcoran, for clarification, stated that as far as the solid waste, if he was hearing correctly, everyone was in agreement on the Option C, July 1, 2009 rate, and now they need to know if it should be July to January or July to July.

Council Member Burnette questioned Council Member Ellis if he was talking about going July 1, 2009 and July 1, 2010 and then coming back and doing a water increase in January of 2010, potentially.  He explained that the reason he was against that was that the solid waste was an immediate need much more than the water and sewer.  Even though he knew he was showing that $1.4 million deficit they have the potential for that $1.2 million to come in with Take or Pay.
Mr. Corcoran replied that the $1.2 was already in the budget and they were still $1.4 million short.  The next year they will have $2.5 million coming in.  So what would happen, they would get hit fast this year, then they would see an improvement for two years and then the bottom would fall out and they would go down real fast.
Council Member Myott asked but by that time they will have implemented it to which Council Member Burnette replied yes if they start it then they would have a little bit of reserve built up to actually do some capital.
Council Member Myott noted that in a recession she was not really interested in capital improvements to which Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle stated that he would have to agree as that was probably the last thing to do.  
Council Member Turner pointed out that this was not capital and Council Member Burnette explained that what he meant was that was something that was out there on the horizon to keep them out of the SOC.  Council Member Turner added that this was going to happen and they would have no choice.
Council Member Myott asked if they did not still have money that was borrowed to which Mr. Corcoran replied yes but the money they have borrowed was already committed to projects like the SOC work, the Bio Solids Project and they would finish those projects but no new projects.  Council Member Myott questioned if they were in a position to where they could borrow.
Mr. Corcoran replied yes as long as they could come up with a debt service.
A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to adopt the SW Bill Option C as outlined by Council Member Burnette.  (July 1, 2009 and January 2010) Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Epps, Tuggle, Turner and Burnette voted in favor of this motion.  Council Members Ellis, Carter and Myott voted in opposition.  
The City Attorney, Ms. Erin Gilley, explained that this motion did not pass as it required a greater majority because it has the effect of an ordinance.

Mr. Corcoran suggested that the other thing they could do if they agreed tonight, they could go ahead and do the July 1, 2009 and if everybody was still there in January, they could still discuss this at the January meeting.  They could always decide to do the January 1, 2010 in August or September or next December.  

Ms. Gilley added that they now have to have a new motion to reverse what they just did and then make a new motion.  

Council Member Burnette stated that his point was, they will have to vote again and would they want to vote on this in October or November to which Council Member Epps pointed out it would be right before the election.
Mr. Corcoran stated that he would never bring it to them right before an election.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle commented that he thought Council Member Ellis was saying to do it on July 1 and then when the time comes it would be brought up again and they could decide to implement it the second time.

Council Member Burnette stressed that he did not understand why they were putting it off to which Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle explained that was all it was doing right now, providing another option for it and it could be put it back in place in January if the Council decides. 

Mr. Corcoran added that he would be bringing it up anyway.

Council Member Burnette stated that if that was what everybody wanted to do and that was what the City Manager needed to get that go ahead he would vote for it, but he was concerned about delaying it.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Myott to rescind the old vote (4-3).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Myott to adopt the first two phases of the recommendations by the Solid Waste Committee be implemented and effective July 1, 2009.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

Mr. Corcoran explained that he had just added $194,000 more revenues so now they were about $730,000 short.  
A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Carter to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

Special thanks is given to Ms. Deanna Hunt, Administrative Assistant for assisting the City Council and taking the notes for this meeting in the absence of the City Clerk.







Respectfully submitted,







____________________________








Sheralene S. Thompson City Clerk

ATTEST:

__________________________

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
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